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2. INFORMATION

2.1
Since the Executive Committee considered the previous report on the 8th December 2004, significant progress have been made regarding the mitigation of the financial and service delivery risks that were previously identified.

2.1 In particular, funding to implement the scheme to the end of December 2006 has now been secured by the Arson Task Force, and a service level agreement has been produced to demonstrate the expectations on all partner agencies.

2.3
Review of the pitfalls identified in the December Executive Committee report

	Pitfalls Identified in Executive Report
	Current Position

	Lack of surety regarding the operation of the scheme to the same standards as existing
	The service level agreement (SLA) provides a commitment to the level of service to be expected. This is likely to be at least equivalent to our existing service, but may improve service performance. There will be a full six month review of the scheme, with the option available to withdraw from the partnership. 

	The committing of further resources to deal with 250 untaxed vehicles per annum
	The SLA has been amended to remove any reference to number of vehicles to be removed, and state solely that the local authority should undertake untaxed vehicle removals. Untaxed Vehicle Blitz days across the county will be spearheaded by the central administration unit will the full commitment of the police.


	Pitfalls Identified in Executive Report
	Current Position

	Commitment to underwrite the central administration unit after April 2006
	Initially the funding for the partnership as part of the Arson Task Force was only until April 2006, this has now been extended to December 2006, the current end of the partnership agreement.

	No Contractors had committed to the cost-neutral tender document
	Four tender submissions were received, of which two contractors have indicated that they can meet the tender specification on a cost neutral basis.

	Other local authorities were not on-board with the scheme
	Wellingborough Borough Council, South Northamptonshire Council, and Corby Borough Council are committed to joining the partnership in April 2005, Northampton Borough Council are committed to joining the partnership at the end of their current contract in June 2005; Daventry District Council have indicated that they will not be joining the partnership, and a response is still awaited from East Northamptonshire Council.

	Financial Uncertainty
	Arson funding means that there will be no loss to Kettering Borough Council for abandoned vehicle removal until December 2006. This represents a saving of circa £11,500 in the 21 months of the scheme.


3. Benefits of Joining Partnership

3.1 As the scheme represents a County partnership, any future negotiations with contractors will be from an increased position of strength. Two contactors have committed to providing the level of service expected from the partnership. This level of service is already greater than the level of service we currently require from our Contractor.

3.2 The scheme represents a saving to the Council of around £11,500, based on 2004 expenditure, between 1st April 2005 and 31st December 2006. For the county as a whole, the scheme would save £100,000 based on 2003 financial information. 

3.3 Through the partnership, it may be possible to share resources within the County such that additional resources can be called upon to cover periods of shortage at Kettering Borough Council.

3.4 A central administration unit with a central telephone number will be established for the reporting of all abandoned, untaxed and nuisance vehicles within the County. Through effective promotion of thus unit the current confusion demonstrated by the public regarding whether abandoned vehicles are a police or local authority issue with be addressed. The unit will also manage the inspection and collection of vehicles, and collate statistical data.

3.5 
The involvement in the partnership may open further opportunities for central government funding for partnership initiatives, the Arson Task Force is already investigating potentials for dealing with abandoned refuse.

3.1 A service level agreement has been negotiated with all potential partners to identify the expectations. The agreement indicated that the vehicle removal targets reported on by Kettering Borough Council will be maintained.

4 Potential pitfalls of not joining partnership

4.1 Universal Vehicle Services, the current contractor for vehicle removals, has now formally closed operations at the local site in Gretton Brook Road, Corby; our current agreement is now been supported from Sandy in Bedfordshire. In addition, staffing changes at Universal Vehicle Services may result in increased uncertainty in the level of service being provided.

4 There is no formal contract with Universal Vehicle Services and therefore the stability regarding the current collection costs, and response times are based on ‘good will’. Given that scrap metal prices are currently high, this is not considered to be a current risk.  However, the price of scrap metal is not always this stable and may change.

5 Policy Implications

5.1 The dealing with abandoned and untaxed vehicles links closing with a number of the Council’s Corporate Priorities, not least to enhance the quality of life of those most affected by crime and anti-social behaviour, and to improve the quality of the local environment.

6 Consultation

6.1 All seven District and Boroughs, the Police, the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency (DVLA) and the Fire Service have all been involved with the County Council in creation of this proposal.

6.2 The Rural Forum were consulted on the 6th January 2005, and the A6 Towns Forum will be consulted on the 9th March 2005.

7 FINANCIAL, RESOURCE and service IMPLICATIONS

7.1 The partnership offers financial savings in the region of £11,500 over its term, 1st April 2005 to 31st December 2006. In addition the partnership utilised significant identified funding from the Arson Task Force and presents opportunity for further funding.

7.2
There will be no impact on existing staffing resources within Kettering Borough Council.

7.3
The systems being implemented as part of the partnership have been designed to ensure that local authorities will be able to report on compliance with the new Best Vale Performance Indicator implemented for 2005/06 by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

7.4
The County Abandoned Vehicle Working Group acknowledge the changes of legislation regarding producer responsibility taking effect from 1st January 2007. Further work will need to be undertaken to fully anticipate the impact of these changes resulting from EU legislation. The impact of this EU legislation was anticipated in determined 31st December 2006 as the end / further agreement point for the current partnership.

7.5
Within the partnership Kettering Borough Council will still be required to inspect vehicles to determine abandonment, this is a statutory duty in legislation. Whilst the number of reports of abandoned vehicles received by the Council remain stable at around 50 per month, the number of vehicles classed as abandoned has reduced from 25 per month in January 2004, to 4 per month in January and February 2005. Increasing numbers of report relate to untaxed or other nuisance vehicles which will be further addressed through the partnership.
8.
Options

8.1
To enter into the countywide abandoned vehicle scheme as outlined in this paper 

8.2
Not to enter into the countywide abandoned vehicle scheme and continue with the existing Kettering Borough Council abandoned vehicle scheme.


Background Papers:




Previous Reports/Minutes:
Executive Committee, 8th December 2004, Item 11

Rural Forum, 6th January 2005, Agenda Information Item

Cabinet / SMT, 21st February 2005, Update Report

A6 Towns Forum, 9th March 2005, Agenda Information Item
Purpose of Report





To provide an update on the previous Executive report of the 8th December 2004, and seek the further views of the Executive Committee regarding Kettering Borough Council’s involvement in the County Abandoned Vehicle Partnership Scheme. 








9	RECOMMENDATION





The Head of Environmental Health recommends that option 8.1 is the preferred option.











